

BTAM: Lessons Learned from Incidents of Violence

Sarah Cook

In early 2013, a California high school student entered his first period class and shot a student in the chest. He then attempted to shoot a second student before surrendering. Fortunately, there were no fatalities; however, the incident gained attention when the injured student filed a civil lawsuit against the school.¹ In 2019, a jury found the school negligent in preventing the shooting, a verdict that was upheld in a 2022 appeal.²

Notably, about a year before the incident, field trip chaperones overheard the teen perpetrator threatening to shoot other students.³ They reported the threats to a school administrator, who also

served as the head of a three-person Behavioral Threat Assessment and Management (BTAM) team. In response, the school initiated a threat assessment, but the BTAM team determined there was insufficient evidence to classify the student as a violent threat. A score of 5 out of 5 would have qualified him for “immediate arrest or hospitalization,” but he scored a 4. The team elected to provide the student with a month of counseling from the school psychologist.⁴ In the months between this assessment and the shooting, several adults and students expressed concerns about the teen to the same school administrator. Despite these concerns, no further actions were taken. Those who reported these concerns

Key Takeaways

- No BTAM team can prevent every act of violence, but post incident reviews consistently reveal fixable system level breakdowns rather than isolated individual errors.
- To effectively assess threats, BTAM teams must be able to detect a pattern of concerning behaviors over time; when information is siloed across people, departments, or agencies, no one can see the full picture of risk.
- Risks evolve; even when a formal threat assessment finds “no current violent threat,” ongoing monitoring and documented follow up efforts are essential to ensure important changes in behavior and circumstances are not missed.
- Misunderstandings and fear around privacy laws (such as the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA)), combined with decentralized or loosely coupled organizational structures, often discourage information sharing and prevent BTAM teams from acting on concerns.
- Creating cross system, community based BTAM structures and a culture that encourages reporting can reduce information gaps even when individuals move between schools, campuses, workplaces, or jurisdictions.

The DVERT Center is supported by the National Institute of Justice, Office of Justice Programs, US Department of Justice under Award No. 15PNIJ-24-GK-00750-DOMR. The opinions, findings, and conclusions or recommendations expressed in this publication are those of the authors, and do not necessarily reflect those of the Department of Justice.

were reassured that the previous threat assessment had concluded that the student did not pose a violent threat.⁵

Many school districts, local governments, and state governments have adopted BTAM teams based on growing evidence that they strengthen violence prevention efforts;⁶ however, acts of violence still occur. In this short paper, we draw on insights from past incidents to examine the factors that may contribute to the persistence of violent acts despite BTAM team efforts. In addition, we explore the implications of these lessons for future threat prevention. Our intention is not to place blame but rather to share lessons learned from cases in which violence occurred to prevent future violence.

Barriers to BTAM success

BTAM teams are multidisciplinary groups tasked with identifying, assessing, documenting, and responding to potential threats.⁷ Their work is complex, so BTAM members must be able to exercise judgment and adaptability in many contexts. When violence occurs despite the existence of a BTAM process or the involvement of a BTAM team, the breakdown can typically be traced to two primary issues: (1) information silos and (2) the organization and climate.

"No one knew all the information and no one connected all the dots." – *Mass Shootings at Virginia Tech, April 16, 2007: Report of the Review Panel, p. 2*

Information silos

Research has found that patterns of behavior rather than single indicators⁸ are effective predictors of risk. Such patterns cannot be established if information is siloed. Information silos occur when different individuals or institutions possess separate pieces of critical information but no one has access to the full picture.⁹ Many post-incident reviews reveal fragmented information that, in isolation, may not rise to a level of actionable concern; when these fragments are combined, however, they clearly indicate a

potential threat. BTAM teams are intended to address this challenge, but despite their presence, information silos can persist for three main reasons:

- 1. Lack of a centralized reporting mechanism.** Indicators of potential violence may appear in various settings, such as schools, workplaces, homes, social circles, or law enforcement encounters. Without a centralized structure to collect and analyze concerning behaviors, each piece of information would be evaluated without full context.¹⁰
- 2. Loosely coupled systems.** In layered systems, information silos can occur when there is independence within or between organizations.¹¹ In schools, teachers often have autonomy over their classrooms and handle minor behavioral issues independently without involving other teachers or the administration. In communities, different organizations operate independently. This autonomy is functional, but it can hinder the observation of behavioral patterns across different classrooms or environments.¹²
- 3. Privacy concerns.** Particularly in education settings, FERPA restricts the sharing of student educational records without consent. Fear of noncompliance, and at times misinterpretation of the laws,¹³ can discourage educators from sharing student information.

Organization and climate

How a BTAM team's policies are implemented significantly influences its effectiveness. Lessons from past incidents reveal that certain organizational aspects, including the following, have hampered successful threat assessment:

- Uncodified frameworks.** A lack of clearly documented reporting, tracking, and communication practices can lead to misunderstandings in how to handle concerning behavior.¹⁴ After the 2009 shooting at Fort Hood, Texas, that left 13 people dead and 31 injured, the Army's internal review team specifically noted that they "have programs and policies to

address prevention and intervention for suicide, sexual assault and family violence, but guidance concerning workplace violence and the potential for self-radicalization is insufficient.”¹⁵

- **Inadequate follow-up.** In several incidents, threat assessments were conducted months prior to the attack and found that the individual did not pose a violent threat.¹⁶ These assessments were not repeated despite new concerns arising; therefore, changes in behavior and circumstances over time were missed.
- **Weak reporting environment.** A lack of encouragement to report—including conflicting or absent information on what, whether, and how to report—can result in BTAM teams lacking necessary information. Following a case study in which multiple individuals expressed concerns prior to an act of violence, one researcher observed that the “organizational structure lacked the procedures and cultural norms to support proactive communication about and interventions for [the population],” which hindered reporting.¹⁷ The day before the Taft Union High School shooting, the attacker told a student multiple times not to come to school the next day.¹⁸ However, this student had previously reported concerns to the administration and “been dismissed several times,” so they took no action.¹⁹

“At least 30 people had knowledge of [shooter’s] troubling behavior before the shooting that they did not report or [that they] reported but it was not acted on.”
– Marjory Stoneman Douglas High School Public Safety Commission: Initial Report, p. 264

- **Implementation gap.** A threat assessment framework must be correctly implemented to be effective. Reviews of past incidents have identified instances in which processes were simply not followed. Examples include not following guidance on who should be part of a threat assessment and not adhering to threat investigation processes.²⁰

Case Examples

To illustrate these issues more concretely, the following section presents two real-world examples. For brevity, only details directly relevant to the present analysis are included.

Marjory Stoneman Douglas High School, 2018

Summary:* In February of 2018, a former student of Marjory Stoneman Douglas High School (MSDHS) came to the school with a semi-automatic rifle and opened fire, killing 17 people. In 2016, when the attacker was still a student, the school performed a threat assessment after he had reported having suicidal thoughts and had made a suicide attempt. The school also requested he be assessed for an involuntary psychiatric hold.** Two external mental health professionals conducted an evaluation and determined he was not a risk to others at that time.²¹ The same year, however, the school resource officer became aware that the student had talked about killing people, and the Broward County Sheriff’s Office (BCSO) had been alerted to a social media post in which he said he was going to get a gun and kill people. Multiple additional concerns were reported to the MSDHS administration, including that he had a fascination with firearms, had brought knives to school, and had made comments about hurting people. Students and parents said the administration was dismissive of these concerns. In addition, the Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI) received a tip about a social media post in September 2017, and

* This summary is adapted from the following sources: Jaclyn Schildkraut, Rebecca G. Cowan, and Tessa M. Mosher, “The Parkland Mass Shooting and the Path to Intended Violence: A Case Study of Missed Opportunities and Avenues for Future Prevention,” *American Journal of Criminal Justice* 47, no. 2 (2022): 335-53, <https://doi.org/10.1177/10887679211062518>; Florida Department of Law Enforcement, 2019, “Marjory Stoneman Douglas High School Public Safety Commission,” <https://www.fdle.state.fl.us/msdhs/home>.

** See the *Florida Mental Health Act: Florida Department of Children and Families*, <https://www.myflfamilies.com/crisis-services/baker-act>.

BCSO received a call about a social media threat in November 2017. When no action was taken in response to the threat, the bystander reached out to the FBI in January 2018, only a month before the shooting.

Discussion: Over a two-year period prior to the shooting, school and community officials were alerted to numerous concerns about the attacker's behavior. However, the Public Safety Commission report²² found that staff conducting the threat assessment were not properly trained and that law enforcement inadequately responded to threats—two issues that reflect an **implementation gap**. Unfortunately, there was no community BTAM team and no mechanism for sharing information between the school, law enforcement, and the FBI. In addition, once the attacker left MSDHS, the information about his past threats and assessments stayed siloed, as is often the case with school-based systems.²³ The information silo caused by the **lack of a centralized reporting mechanism** prevented any single entity from seeing the whole picture. In addition, no documented action was taken after the threat assessment in 2016, illustrating **inadequate follow-up**.

Virginia Tech, 2007

Summary:[†] In April 2006, a student at Virginia Tech shot 49 people, killing 32 students and faculty before killing himself. In the months and years prior to the incident, the attacker exhibited concerning behaviors that resulted in multiple contacts with people in authority. These warning signs included intimidating and stalking other students (reported to resident advisors and campus police), dark writings and behaviors that alarmed his teachers (reported to the university BTAM team), and suicidal remarks (reported to campus police and resulting in a threat assessment and involuntary hospitalization). Though deemed mentally ill and a threat to himself or others at intake, prior to his hearing, an independent evaluator found him to be mentally ill and not a threat. At his commitment hearing, the justice determining the continuance of his involuntary commitment ruled he was an "imminent danger

to himself as a result of mental illness" but ordered him to outpatient treatment.²⁴ He attended only one outpatient counseling appointment, which was on the day of his release. The university BTAM team was unaware of the attacker's engagements with campus police (e.g., stalking behaviors, suicidality, involuntary hospitalization) or with the resident advisors (multiple reports of concern from other residents). The BTAM team was contacted by his professors, who had concerns about violent writings; however, the campus counseling center decided that his writings were not threats, and the BTAM team concluded in its review that he was not a threat.

Discussion: The governor's independent review panel for the Virginia Tech shooting identified numerous red flags that were missed by the BTAM team. The review panel specifically noted that the team was hindered by privacy law interpretation (**privacy concerns**) and a decentralized structure (**loosely coupled system**),²⁵ resulting in information silos. **Insufficient follow-up** is also evident in this case because no one ensured he attended outpatient therapy and because no further contact was made with him after his professors expressed concerns about his violent writings to the BTAM team.

Considerations for Current and Future BTAM Teams

Drawing on the work done by researchers and review committees, current BTAM teams have an opportunity to evaluate current practices and identify opportunities to strengthen their own threat assessment framework. Past cases inform the following recommendations:

- 1. Create cross-system centralized reporting structures.** Develop a robust mechanism, such as community-based BTAM teams,²⁶ to facilitate communication across information silos and ensure critical information is reviewed by all necessary stakeholders. Efforts should focus on breaking down silos across organizations (e.g.,

[†] This summary is adapted from the following source: Virginia Tech Review Panel, *Mass Shootings at Virginia Tech, April 16, 2007: Report of the Review Panel, Commonwealth of Virginia, 2007*, <https://scholar.lib.vt.edu/prevail/docs/VTReviewPanelReport.pdf>.

between law enforcement, schools, and mental health agencies) and silos within organizations (e.g., between teachers and administrators within schools; between departments and administrations in post-secondary environments).

2. Provide clear guidance on privacy and reporting expectations.

To encourage individuals to report concerning behaviors, provide information on what, whether, and how to share information.²⁷ In systems governed by FERPA, proactively communicate what is and is not prohibited. For example, make clear that FERPA has an emergency exception²⁸ and does not prohibit a school official from sharing information obtained through personal knowledge or observation. Such information can be disclosed to local law enforcement officials, school officials, and parents.²⁹

3. Establish, document, and follow team processes.

Clearly outline and put in writing assessment procedures, case tracking procedures, and communication expectations.³⁰ Doing so will ensure consistency, accountability, and informed decision-making.

4. Implement dynamic assessments. Recognize that even if an individual is not determined to be a threat at one point in time, they may become violent in the future.³¹ Instead of conducting static, one-time threat assessments, use new information as a prompt to initiate a new threat assessment to determine whether the threat situation has evolved.

References

1. Stephen Brock, "Threat Assessment Team Negligence: The Taft Union Case," *Psychology Today*, Oct. 31, 2022, <https://www.psychologytoday.com/us/blog/the-forensic-files/202210/threat-assessment-team-negligence-the-taft-union-case>.
2. *Bowe Cleveland v. Taft Union High School District*, No. F079926 (California Court of Appeal Mar. 25, 2022), <https://cases.justia.com/california/court-of-appeal/2022-f079926.pdf>.
3. Brock, "Threat Assessment Team Negligence: The Taft Union Case."
4. Brock, "Threat Assessment Team Negligence: The Taft Union Case," p. 7.
5. *Bowe Cleveland v. Taft Union High School District*, No. F079926.
6. *Behavioral Threat Assessment and Management Teams in K–12 Schools: A National Snapshot*, RAND Corporation, 2024, https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RRA3658-1.html.
7. National Threat Assessment Center, *Enhancing School Safety Using a Threat Assessment Model: An Operational Guide for Preventing Targeted School Violence*, US Secret Service, Department of Homeland Security, 2018, <https://www.secretservice.gov/media/337/download?inline=true>.
8. J. Reid Meloy, Jens Hoffmann, Anna Guldemann, and Declan James, "The Role of Warning Behaviors in Threat Assessment: An Exploration and Suggested Typology," *Behavioral Sciences & the Law* 30, no. 3 (2011): 256–279, <https://doi.org/10.1002/bsl.999>; Robert A. Fein, Bryan Vossekuil, and Gwen A. Holden, *Threat Assessment: An Approach to Prevent Targeted Violence*, Research in Action Series, National Institute of Justice, 1995, <https://nij.ojp.gov/library/publications/threat-assessment-approach-prevent-targeted-violence>.
9. Sarah Goodrum, Mary K. Evans, Andrew J. Thompson, and William Woodward, "Learning from a Failure in Threat Assessment: 11 Questions and Not Enough Answers," *Behavioral Sciences & the Law* 37, no. 4 (2019): 353–371, <https://doi.org/10.1002/bsl.2399>.
10. Mickey Paul Middaugh, "Targeted Violence Prevention Begins with Recognition, Not Reaction," *Homeland Security Today*, Apr. 24, 2026, <https://www.hstoday.us/subject-matter-areas/terrorism-prevention/targeted-violence-prevention-begins-with-recognition-not-reaction/>.

11. Tim Hallett, "The Myth Incarnate: Recoupling Processes, Turmoil, and Inhabited Institutions in an Urban Elementary School," *American Sociological Review* 75, no. 1 (2010): 52–4.
12. Sarah Goodrum, Jessie Slepicka, William Woodward, and Beverly Kingston, "Learning from Error in Violence Prevention: A School Shooting as an Organizational Accident," *Sociology of Education* 95, no. 4 (2022): 257–275, <https://doi.org/10.1177/00380407221120431>; Goodrum, Evans, Thompson, and Woodward, "Learning from a Failure in Threat Assessment: 11 Questions and Not Enough Answers"; Cybelle Fox and David J. Harding, "School Shootings as Organizational Deviance," *Sociology of Education* 78, no. 1 (2005): 69–97, <https://www.jstor.org/stable/4148911>.
13. Virginia Tech Review Panel, *Mass Shootings at Virginia Tech, April 16, 2007: Report of the Review Panel*, Commonwealth of Virginia, 2007, <https://scholar.lib.vt.edu/prevail/docs/VTReviewPanelReport.pdf>; Katrina Chapman, "A Preventable Tragedy at Virginia Tech: Why Confusion Over FERPA's Provisions Prevents Schools from Addressing Student Violence," *Boston University Public Interest Law Journal* 18, no. 2 (2009): 349–386, <https://www.bu.edu/pilj/files/2024/04/Chapman.pdf>.
14. Goodrum, Slepicka, Woodward, and Kingston, "Learning from Error in Violence Prevention: A School Shooting as an Organizational Accident"; Goodrum, Evans, Thompson, and Woodward, "Learning from a Failure in Threat Assessment: 11 Questions and Not Enough Answers"; Fox and Harding, "School Shootings as Organizational Deviance"; Jaclyn Schildkraut, Rebecca G. Cowan, and Tessa M. Mosher, "The Parkland Mass Shooting and the Path to Intended Violence: A Case Study of Missed Opportunities and Avenues for Future Prevention," *American Journal of Criminal Justice* 47, no. 2 (2022): 335–53, <https://doi.org/10.1177/10887679211062518>; Middaugh, "Targeted Violence Prevention Begins with Recognition, Not Reaction."
15. *Protecting the Force: Lessons from Fort Hood*, US Department of Defense, Aug. 2010, p. 16, <https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/tr/pdf/ADA513143.pdf>.
16. Schildkraut, Cowan, and Mosher, "The Parkland Mass Shooting and the Path to Intended Violence: A Case Study of Missed Opportunities and Avenues for Future Prevention"; *Bowe Cleveland v. Taft Union High School District*, No. F079926; Goodrum, Slepicka, Woodward, and Kingston, "Learning from Error in Violence Prevention: A School Shooting as an Organizational Accident"; Virginia Tech Review Panel, *Mass Shootings at Virginia Tech, April 16, 2007: Report of the Review Panel*.
17. Goodrum, Slepicka, Woodward, and Kingston, "Learning from Error in Violence Prevention: A School Shooting as an Organizational Accident."
18. *Bowe Cleveland v. Taft Union High School District*, No. F079926.
19. *Bowe Cleveland v. Taft Union High School District*, No. F079926, p. 10.
20. White Ed, "Michigan School Shooter's Parents Sentenced to 10 Years in Prison for Not Stopping a 'Runaway Train,'" AP News, Apr. 9, 2024, <https://apnews.com/article/james-crumbley-jennifer-crumbley-oxford-school-shooting-e5888f615c76c3b26153c34dc36d5436>; *Special Grand Jury Report Concerning Richneck Elementary School* (Circuit Court for the City of Newport News, Virginia, 2023), <https://interactive.13newsnow.com/pdfs/Richneck-Elementary-School-Special-Grand-Jury-Report.pdf>; Goodrum, Evans, Thompson, and Woodward, "Learning from a Failure in Threat Assessment: 11 Questions and Not Enough Answers"; Schildkraut, Cowan, and Mosher, "The Parkland Mass Shooting and the Path to Intended Violence: A Case Study of Missed Opportunities and Avenues for Future Prevention."
21. Rosa Flores, "Stoneman Douglas' Resource Officer Recommended Committing Nikolas Cruz for Mental Health Issues," CNN, Mar. 19, 2018, <https://www.cnn.com/2018/03/19/us/florida-school-shooting-cruz-psychiatric-records/index.html>.

22. Florida Department of Law Enforcement, 2019, "Marjory Stoneman Douglas High School Public Safety Commission," <https://www.fdle.state.fl.us/msdhs/home>.
23. Lauren K. Hagy, *BTAM: Barriers to Continuity of Care*, CNA, 2025, <https://www.cna.org/quick-looks/2025/04/BTAM-Barriers-to-Continuity-of-Care.pdf>.
24. Virginia Tech Review Panel, *Mass Shootings at Virginia Tech, April 16, 2007: Report of the Review Panel*, p. 48.
25. Virginia Tech Review Panel, *Mass Shootings at Virginia Tech, April 16, 2007: Report of the Review Panel*, p. 52.
26. Goodrum, Slepicka, Woodward, and Kingston, "Learning from Error in Violence Prevention: A School Shooting as an Organizational Accident"; Hagy, *BTAM: Barriers to Continuity of Care*.
27. Middaugh, "Targeted Violence Prevention Begins with Recognition, Not Reaction."
28. "Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA)," Student Privacy Policy Office, US Department of Education, https://studentprivacy.ed.gov/ferpa#0.1_se34.1.99_136.
29. "Does FERPA Permit School Officials to Release Information That They Personally Observed or of Which They Have Personal Knowledge?" Protecting Student Privacy, US Department of Education, <https://studentprivacy.ed.gov/faq/does-ferpa-permit-school-officials-release-information-they-personally-observed-or-which-they>.
30. National Threat Assessment Center, "Enhancing School Safety Using a Threat Assessment Model: An Operational Guide for Preventing Targeted School Violence."
31. Schildkraut, Cowan, and Mosher, "The Parkland Mass Shooting and the Path to Intended Violence: A Case Study of Missed Opportunities and Avenues for Future Prevention"; *Bowe Cleveland v. Taft Union High School District*, No. F079926; Goodrum, Slepicka, Woodward, and Kingston, "Learning from Error in Violence Prevention: A School Shooting as an Organizational Accident"; Virginia Tech Review Panel, *Mass Shootings at Virginia Tech, April 16, 2007: Report of the Review Panel*; Brock, "Threat Assessment Team Negligence: The Taft Union Case."

About CNA

The CNA Corporation (CNA) is a not-for-profit analytical organization dedicated to the safety and security of the nation. Nearly 700 CNA scientists, analysts, and professionals provide data-driven, innovative solutions to complex problems. It operates the Center for Naval Analyses—the Department of the Navy's federally funded research and development center (FFRDC)—as well as the Institute for Public Research, which supports federal, state, and local government officials advancing national and homeland security.

To learn more about the DVERT Center, contact our team at dvert@cna.org.

Any copyright in this work is subject to the Government's Unlimited Rights license. The reproduction of this work for commercial purposes is strictly prohibited. Nongovernmental users may copy and distribute this document noncommercially, in any medium, provided that the copyright notice is reproduced in all copies. Nongovernmental users may not use technical measures to obstruct or control the reading or further copying of the copies they make or distribute. Nongovernmental users may not accept compensation of any manner in exchange for copies. All other rights reserved. This report may contain hyperlinks to websites and servers maintained by third parties. CNA does not control, evaluate, endorse, or guarantee content found in those sites. We do not assume any responsibility or liability for the actions, products, services, and content of those sites or the parties that operate them.

CNA® is a registered trademark of The CNA Corporation and may not be used without prior written authorization.